UNDERSTANDING DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH IN TYPE 2 DIABETES

Sheri L. Maddigan^{1,2}, David H. Feeny^{1,2,3,4,5}, Sumit R. Majumdar^{2,6}, Karen B. Farris⁷, Jeffrey A. Johnson^{1,2}

Working Paper 05-01

- 1. Department of Public Health Sciences, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada
- 2. Institute of Health Economics, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada
- 3. Department of Economics, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada
- 4. Health Utilities Inc., Dundas, Ontario, Canada
- 5. Kaiser Center for Health Research, Portland, Oregon, USA
- 6. Department of Medicine, University of Alberta, Edmonton, Alberta, Canada
- 7. College of Pharmacy, The University of Iowa, Iowa City, Iowa, USA

Legal Deposit 2000 National Library Canada ISSN 1481-3823 ISBN 978-1-926929-58-3 (online)

May 2005

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	1
Objective	1
Methods	1
Results	1
Conclusions	1
INTRODUCTION	2
STUDY OBJECTIVE	4
RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODS	4
Survey Design	4
Sample	5
HEALTH UTILITIES INDEX MARK 3 (HUI3)	5
DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH	6
Stage of Life Cycle	6
Age	6
Sentinel Comorbid Medical Conditions	7
Number of Medical Conditions	7
Duration of Diabetes	8
Subpopulation Partitions	8
Socioeconomic Status	8
Insulin Use	8
Geographic Location-Rural vs. Urban	8
Sex	9
Ethnicity or Race	9
Sources of Heterogeneities	9
Individual Lifestyle Factors	9
Physical Environment	9
Social Environment	10
Differential Access to Health Care	10
ANALYSIS	10
Analysis of Cases with Missing Data	
Objective One- Determinants of Health	
Objective Two- Contribution of Each Domain	
Weighting and Variance Estimates	12
RESULTS	12
Sample Characteristics	12
Missing Data	13
Mean Centered Age	13

OBJECTIVE ONE—DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH Bivariate Associations Stage of Life Cycle Subpopulation Partitions	.14 .14 .14 .14
Sources of Heterogeneity	.15
Overall Determinants of Health Framework	.15
OBJECTIVE TWO—CONTRIBUTION OF EACH DOMAIN	.15
DISCUSSION	.15
CONCLUSIONS	.22
REFERENCE LIST	.23
APPENDIX ONE	.39
CIAR Population Health Framework	
APPENDIX TWO HUI3 Health Status Classification System	.40

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE ONE	28
Conceptual Scheme for Operationalizing the Population Health Framework	
TABLE TWO	29
Independent Variables and Their Operationalization in the Conceptual Scheme	
TABLE THREE	30
Demographic Characteristics of Analysis Sample	
TABLE FOUR	31
Bivariate Associations between Determinants of Health and HRQL	
TABLE FIVE	32
Unstandardized Regression Coefficients for Each Domain Alone and Overall Model	

FIGURE ONE	33
Relationship between Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, Sources of Heterogeneity	
Sources of fictorogenerty	
FIGURE TWO	34
Algorithm for Differentiating Between Individuals with Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes	
FIGURE THREE	35
Survey Sample, Analysis Sample and Missing Data	
FIGURE FOUR-A	36
Nonlinear Bivariate Association between Age and HRQL Prior to Mean Centering	
FIGURE FOUR-B	37
Nonlinear Bivariate Association between Mean Centered Age ^A and HRQL	
FIGURE FOUR-C	38
Bivariate Association between Age and Predicted Overall HUI3 Scores from Mean Centered Quadratic	

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Dr Maddigan received support through the Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research (AHFMR) and an Honorary University of Alberta Killam Scholarship during the course of this research. Dr Johnson is a Health Scholar with the AHFMR and holds a Canada Research Chair in Diabetes Health Outcomes. Dr Majumdar is a New Investigator of the Canadian Institutes of Health Research and a Population Health Investigator with the AHFMR.

This work was also supported by a New Emerging Team (NET) grant to the Alliance for Canadian Health Outcomes Research in Diabetes (ACHORD). The ACHORD NET grant is sponsored by the Canadian Diabetes Association, the Heart and Stroke Foundation of Canada, The Kidney Foundation of Canada, the CIHR - Institute of Nutrition, Metabolism and Diabetes and the CIHR -Institute of Circulatory and Respiratory Health.

We would like to thank the Statistics Canada for allowing access to the data through the Research Data Center at the University of Alberta, the University of Alberta for providing facilities to access the data, and Irene Wong for her assistance with this project.

The research and analysis are based on data from Statistics Canada. The opinions expressed do not represent the views of Statistics Canada.

Corresponding Author & Reprints:

Jeffrey A. Johnson, Ph.D Institute of Health Economics #1200 – 10405 Jasper Avenue Edmonton, Alberta, CANADA T5J 3N4 Phone: (780) 448-4881; Fax: (780) 448-0018 email: jeff.johnson@ualberta.ca

ABSTRACT

Objective

To assess a broad range of determinants of health to determine which are most strongly associated with health-related quality of life (HRQL) in people with type 2 diabetes.

Methods

This study used respondents from Canadian Community Health Survey Cycle 1.1 who were over the age of 18 and were identified as having type 2 diabetes. Regression analyses were used to assess the relationships between the Health Utilities Index Mark 3 (HUI3) and determinants of health, including sociodemographics, comorbidities, health behaviors, physical and social environmental factors, and indicators of access to healthcare.

Results

The average age of the analysis sample (n = 4,678) was 61.6 (Standard Deviation (SD) 13.3), with an average duration of diabetes of 9.3 (9.8) years. Approximately, 51.7% of respondents were male. The average overall HUI3 score was 0.78 (0.26). Comorbidities had the largest impact on HRQL, with stroke (-0.11; 95% CI -0.17 to -0.06) and depression (-0.11; 95% CI -0.15 to -0.06) being associated with the largest deficits. Large differences in HRQL were also observed according to two markers of socio-economic status: social assistance (-0.07; 95% CI -0.12 to -0.03) and food insecurity (-0.07; 95% CI -0.10 to -0.04). Insulin use was associated with a clinically important HRQL deficit (-0.04; 95% CI -0.08 to -0.01), as was having less than secondary education, relative to having a university degree (-0.04; 95% CI -0.07 to -0.02). Overall, the determinants of health model explained 36% of the variance in HUI3.

Conclusions

These results demonstrated that while many social and environmental factors impact the health of individuals with type 2 diabetes, comorbidities such as cardiovascular disease and depression have the largest impact on HRQL for people with type 2 diabetes.

INTRODUCTION

Diabetes affects approximately 5% of all Canadians aged 20 years or older, with the prevalence rising with age (Health Canada 2003). Type 2 diabetes accounts for 90% of the diagnosed cases of diabetes in Canada and can be associated with a substantial burden for individuals with the disease and for their families. The health-related quality of life (HRQL) deficits reported by people with diabetes are generally attributed to the disease itself, its restrictive treatment regimens and its associated comorbidities. The observed heterogeneities in HRQL associated with diabetes, however, may be better explained in the context of a more holistic "determinants of health" framework since population health is not solely related to disease and treatment (Federal, Provincial and Territorial Advisory Committee on Population Health 1999; Evans 1990).

The Population Health Framework developed by the Canadian Institute for Advanced Research (CIAR) was designed as a means of conceptualizing the determinants of health and their causal linkages (Appendix 1) (Evans, 1990). It is intended to be a guideline for shaping policy and research (Health Canada, 2002), but due to the complexity of the specified relationships, operationalizing it from an analytical perspective is difficult. Based on CIAR's Population Health Framework, Hertzman, Frank, and Evans proposed a conceptual scheme for organizing and analyzing the relative importance of individual level determinants of health specified in the Population Health Framework (Hertzman 1994). Using this conceptual scheme, the determinants of health are grouped into three major dimensions or domains: Stage of the Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, and Sources of Heterogeneity (Table 1) (Hertzman 1994). The dimensions relate to each other along three axes (Figure 1).

The Stage of the Life Cycle domain reflects that age, in part, determines an individual's vulnerabilities or susceptibility to disease. In the conceptual scheme, the Stage of the Life Cycle is divided into four age categories that generally reflect the underlying vulnerabilities (Table 1) (Hertzman 1994). In type 2 diabetes, the lower age boundary for the Chronic Disease Stage becomes less relevant as all individuals with type 2 diabetes have already developed a chronic disease. Further, comorbidities and complications occur frequently in people with type 2 diabetes, often even before diabetes is diagnosed, and negatively impact HRQL (Lloyd 2001; de Visser 2002). Approximately 60% of individuals have one or more complications, while almost one-quarter have two or more complications (Liebl 2002).

The second domain of determinants of health, Subpopulation Partitions (Table 1), are segments of the population across which heterogeneities in health status are observed (Hertzman 1994). Sex and socioeconomic status are examples of Subpopulation Partitions. Unique to type 2 diabetes, individuals who use insulin could be considered a Subpopulation Partition (specifically a special population) as they generally have HRQL deficits compared to those who do not use insulin.(Glasgow 1997; Keinanen-Kiukaanniemi 1996; Petterson 1998) The HRQL deficits associated with insulin use may simply relate to the observation that insulin users often have disease which has progressed further (Glasgow 1997; Keinanen-Kiukaanniemi 1996; Petterson 1998) or may relate to the increased treatment burden associated with insulin use (Redekop 2002).

Sources of Heterogeneity are considered mechanisms that operate across Subpopulation Partitions and Stages of the Lifecycle and are an attempt to understand why differences in HRQL are observed between Subpopulation Partitions. In the conceptual scheme, the Sources of Heterogeneity are quite diverse and include behavioral and social determinants of health, as well as aspects of the environment, genetic endowment, and differential access to health care (Table 1).

The general approach to studying factors associated with HRQL in diabetes has tended to focus on demographic and clinical factors (Lloyd 2001; Keinanen-Kiukaanniemi 1996; Petterson 1998; Redekop 2002; Rubin 1999; Hanninen 1998; Coffey 2002; Tabaei 2004; Wandell 2000; Camacho 2002; Aalto 1997; Klein 1998; Jacobson 1994; Maddigan 2003), There are few, if any studies that include individual life-style factors (such as stress), the social environment (such as social integration), and realized access to health care. Previous research has shown that demographic characteristics (i.e., age, sex, race, income, and education) and clinical factors (i.e., complications and comorbidities, duration of diabetes, insulin) impact HRQL in diabetes and that some heterogeneities in HRQL in diabetes can be explained by these factors (Rubin 1999). This is not surprising as a number of these variables are determinants of population health (Evans 1990), but perhaps heterogeneities in HRQL in type 2 diabetes could be better explained using the more comprehensive Population Health Framework (Appendix D), operationalized as in the Hertzman et al. conceptual scheme. With the Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, and Sources of Heterogeneity taken together, perhaps a better understanding of the factors driving HRQL deficits in type 2 diabetes could be gained. Alternatively, it is possible that the inclusion of more broad

determinants of health does not enhance our understanding and that focusing on demographic and clinical factors may be sufficient.

STUDY OBJECTIVE

The purpose of this analysis was to assess (1) the magnitude of HRQL deficits associated with determinants of health in type 2 diabetes and (2) the contribution of the Hertzman et al. Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions and Sources of Heterogeneities to the explained variance in HRQL in type 2 diabetes.

RESEARCH DESIGN AND METHODS

Survey Design

Data from the Canadian Community Health Survey (CCHS) Cycle 1.1 were used in this analysis. The CCHS is a cross-sectional survey carried out across the 10 provinces and three territories of Canada in the population over age 12 (Beland 2002). Data are collected on utilization of health services, determinants of health and health status on a two year cycle (Beland 2002). Cycle 1.1 had a large sample (N = 131, 535), sufficient in size to give reliable estimates at the level of the health region (Beland 2002). The survey excludes individuals living on crown or reserve land, in institutions, in some remote areas of the country, and members of the Canadian Armed Forces.. Approximately 98% of the Canadian population over 12 years of age is represented in the CCHS even with these exclusions (Beland 2002).

The CCHS has multiple sampling frames termed the *area frame* and *telephone frame*. For the area frame, the sample was drawn using a multistage stratified cluster design based on the sampling frame designed for the Canadian Labour Force Survey (Statistics Canada 1998). Approximately 83% of the sample was taken from the area frame; however, in some health regions, the telephone frame was also used, comprising the remaining 17% of the sample (Statistics Canada 2004). Within the area frame, in approximately 82% of households, one respondent was selected at random to be surveyed with an in-person interview, but in the remaining 18% of households, two respondents were randomly selected to be surveyed. Two respondents were chosen in order to over-represent individuals in the age group 12 to 19 years (Beland, 2002). In the telephone frame, random sampling was used and only one respondent was surveyed per household.

Data for Cycle 1.1 were collected between September 2000 and November 2001 using computer assisted interviewing. The interview took approximately 45 minutes to complete. Overall, including both sampling frames, 41.4% of respondents used in these analyses had telephone interviews, 56.7% had in-person interviews, and 1.9% had a combination of techniques.

Proxy reporting was permitted for certain components of the interview, but many components were deemed only appropriate for self response. Proxy reporting was permitted only if the selected respondent would not be available for the entire period of data collection, was unable to respond due to physical or mental illness preventing the interview, or had a language barrier (Statistics Canada 2004). At the end of Cycle 1.1, the overall response rate was 84.7% (Statistics Canada 2004).

<u>Sample</u>

Approximately 6361 respondents self reported having a diagnosis of diabetes, representing a weighted percentage of 4.1%. An algorithm based upon age, treatment regimen, duration of time from initial diagnosis to initiation of insulin therapy, and age at diagnosis was used to categorize individuals as having type 1 or type 2 diabetes (Figure 2). The criteria of less than 30 years old and being placed on insulin immediately has been used previously to classify individuals as having type 1 diabetes (Hahl 2002). Being on an oral agent to manage diabetes has previously been used to categorize respondents as having type 2 diabetes (Eurich 2004; Johnson 2002). Of the respondents who were categorized as having type 2 diabetes, 4678 (83.1%) had complete data and were included in this analysis (Figure 3).

HEALTH UTILITIES INDEX MARK 3 (HUI3)

HUI3 is a preference-based measure of HRQL that uses a multiplicative utility function to assign valuations to different health states (Feeny 2002; Feeny 1995). Using the multi-attribute approach, health states are defined by a classification system that includes a set of dimensions or attributes of HRQL, with a number of different levels of functioning for each attribute. In the HUI3 system, eight attributes (including vision, hearing, speech, ambulation, dexterity, emotion, cognition, and pain) define health status. Each attribute has five or six levels, creating 972,000 unique HUI3 health states (Appendix 2) (Feeny 2002). The overall utility function for the HUI3 was derived from visual analogue scale and standard gamble techniques and responses from random samples

from the general population in Hamilton, Ontario, Canada (Feeny 2002). Overall scores on the HUI3 range from -0.36 to 1.0, with -0.36 representing the utility of the worst possible HUI3 health state, 0.0 representing dead, and 1.0 representing perfect health (Feeny, 2002). Differences of greater than 0.03 for HUI3 overall scores are considered to be clinically important (Horsman 2003). Assessment of health status using the HUI3 can be based upon current or usual health. In the versions of the questionnaire used to assess current health status, a specific duration of recall is given: one, two or four weeks. Population survey applications of the HUI3 typically assess usual health status, and no duration of recall is given (Horsman 2003). In the CCHS, the HUI3 was administered as a 31-item, questionnaire with no specific recall period (i.e., "Are you usually able to…").

DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH

Table 2 summarizes the independent variables used in the analysis, the manner in which they were operationalized and their categorization into the three domains in the Hertzman et al. conceptual scheme.

Stage of Life Cycle

Age

Consistent with the exponential increase in comorbid conditions over the age of 70 (Crimmins 2001), previous research using the HUI3 has detected a nonlinear relationship between age and HRQL (Maddigan 2005; Austin 2002). Thus, age was operationalized in the quadratic form (i.e. b_1 age + b_2 age²). Due to collinearity between age and its square, age was analyzed as a deviation from its mean (i.e. mean centered: age - 61.55) and the square of this variable [(age -61.55)²] (Pedhazur 1997). This procedure has no effect on estimates of other variables in the analyses. It simply reduces the correlation between a variable and its square from approximately one to approximately zero (Pedhazur 1997), which can correct issues related to the high correlation, or collinearity, such as inflation of standard errors of a variable or its square and difficulties estimating the beta coefficient of either variable.

Sentinel Comorbid Medical Conditions

During the chronic disease Stage of Life Cycle, degenerative diseases such as heart disease, stroke, and arthritis are considered the primary threats to health in the Hertzman et al. conceptual scheme and as such, are of particular significance (Hertzman 1994). Moreover, heart disease and stroke are two common macrovascular comorbidities in diabetes (Lloyd 2001; de Visser 2002; Simpson 2003; James 1997) that are associated with large HRQL deficits (Lloyd 2001; de Visser 2002; Tengs 2003; Grootendorst 2000; Post 2001) It is also relatively common for individuals with type 2 diabetes to have osteoarthritis since both conditions are more common in older adults and those who are obese (Sturmer 2001). Past research has demonstrated that comorbid arthritis or osteoarthritis is associated with significant HRQL deficits in diabetes (Maddigan 2005; Maddigan 2003b). In addition to degenerative diseases, depression is a relevant comorbidity to consider since diabetes is associated with an approximately two-fold increased risk of depression (Anderson 2001) and depression has been associated with a significant additional HRQL deficits in diabetes (Maddigan 2003b; Goldney, 2004). Of the 25 chronic conditions included in the CCHS, stroke, heart disease, osteoarthritis and depression were of particular interest.

The presence of heart disease, stroke and arthritis was based upon self report from a direct question in the CCHS which asks: "We are interested in long term conditions that have lasted or are expected to last six months or more and that have been diagnosed by a health professional. Do you have...," followed by a list of common chronic conditions. Respondents who reported a diagnosis of arthritis were further asked the specific type of arthritis they had. For depression, the CCHS used the Composite International Diagnostic Interview Short Form for Major Depression (CIDI-SFMD) to assess the probability of a major depressive disorder. A probability of 0.90 is considered consistent with a diagnosis of a depression and is accordance with the DSM-IV diagnostic criteria for Major Depressive Disorder (Patten 2000).

Number of Medical Conditions

To assess the HRQL deficits associated with other medical conditions, the total number of selfreported medical conditions, other than heart disease, stroke, depression and osteoarthritis, were included.

Duration of Diabetes

Duration of diabetes was determined from the respondents' age and self-reported age of diagnosis of diabetes. Respondents were then grouped into quartiles of duration of diabetes: less than 2 years, 2.0 to 6.0 years, 6.0 to 13.0 years, and 13.0 years or greater.

Subpopulation Partitions

Socioeconomic Status

As a significant proportion of respondents (approximately 11%) were missing data on income, other markers were used to operationalize socioeconomic status in the conceptual scheme including education, household social assistance, and household food security. Highest level of education of each respondent was assessed in four categories: less than secondary graduation, secondary graduation, other postsecondary education (e.g. diploma/certificate from a trade school, some community college), and college or university degree. Receipt of social assistance was determined by self-reported social assistance as a source of total household income in the past 12 months. Three questions determined whether respondents had food insecurity in the past twelve months. Food insecurity was defined as (1) not having enough food to eat, or (2) not eating the quality or variety of foods that the respondent wanted due to lack of money.

Insulin Use

Questions regarding insulin use were included in the core survey content and in the optional survey content, making it possible to categorize almost all respondents as insulin users or nonusers.

Geographic Location – Rural vs Urban

An urban area was defined as a continuously built-up area with a population concentration of 1,000 or more, with a population density of 400 or more per square kilometre based on the previous census. To be considered continuous, the built-up area could not have a discontinuity exceeding two kilometres (Statistics Canada 2004).

Sex

Sex was included as a determinant of health in the model. Respondents were categorized as male or female.

Ethnicity or Race

Respondents were categorized as Aboriginal or Non-aboriginal, according to a question that asked respondents their cultural or racial background.

Sources of Heterogeneities

Individual Lifestyle Factors

Body mass index (BMI) was calculated from self-reported height in meters (m) and weight in kilograms (kg); specifically, $BMI = kg/m^2$. Respondents were categorized as obese ($BMI \ge 30.0$) or not obese (BMI < 30.0) (Health Canada 2004). Smoking status was derived from responses to four questions pertaining to current and past smoking habits. Respondents were categorized as current smokers or nonsmokers. Respondents who consumed five drinks or more on one occasion more than once a month were considered heavy drinkers (Shields 2002). For physical activity, the CCHS categorizes respondents as inactive, moderately active, or active based on energy expenditure level. Energy expenditure level was derived from 47 questions regarding participation in specific activities and individual report on participation in other activities.

Self-perceived life stress was used as a measure of ability to cope. Respondents were asked to rate the amount of daily stress in their lives with response options ranging from "not at all stressful" to "extremely stressful" on a 5-point Likert scale. Response options were collapsed to create three categories: not at all stressful, not very stressful/a bit stressful, and quite a bit stressful or extremely stressful.

Physical Environment

The presence or absence of a family member who smoked inside the home was used as a measure of exposure to second-hand smoke.

Social Environment

Sense of belonging to the community and marital status were used to assess the social environment. Sense of belonging to the local community was assessed on a 4-point Likert scale with response options of "very strong", "somewhat strong", "somewhat weak" and "very weak". This variable was operationalized in four categories. For marital status, respondents were categorized as "married/partnership" or "not married". The married category included respondents who reported being married, common-law, or living with a partner, while not married included respondents who were single, widowed, separated, or divorced.

Differential Access to Health Care

Access to medical care was assessed using two variables: whether respondents had a regular medical doctor and self-perceived unmet healthcare needs. For self perceived unmet healthcare needs, respondents were asked, "During the past 12 months, was there ever a time when you felt the you needed health care but did not receive it?" with yes or no response options.

ANALYSIS

Analysis of Cases with Missing Data

Analyses were performed on cases with complete data; however, some of this data had been imputed by Statistics Canada during data processing. For interviews that were completed by proxy (6.3%), imputation using the "nearest neighbour" imputation method (i.e., hot-decking) was used to handle missing data for a pre-defined set of variables (Beland 2002). Certain modules or items were not considered appropriate for imputation and were therefore left as missing in the survey (e.g., distress, work stress). As well, when imputation could not improve data quality (i.e., produced poor estimates for those variables), responses were coded as missing (Statistics Canada 2004). Imputation was not used for non-proxy respondents who declined to answer particular questions. Thus, not all missing values were imputed by Statistics Canada. Additional imputation methods were not employed for variables where Statistics Canada had opted not to impute data.

T- and Chi-Square tests were used, where appropriate, to compare the demographic characteristics of respondents who were excluded from the analysis because they were missing only HUI3 scores

(n = 76). These respondents had complete data on all other variables of interest (Figure 3). The overall HUI3 scores of the analysis sample (n = 4678) were compared to those of respondents who were excluded from the analysis due to missing data on either the Stage of Life Cycle variables, Subpopulation Partitions or Sources of Heterogeneity (n = 819).

Objective One – Determinants of Health

The clinical importance (i.e., magnitude of the unstandardized regression coefficients) and statistical significance of the HRQL deficits associated with each determinant of health were first assessed with bivariate regression analyses. The correlation between each determinant of health and overall HUI3 score was determined from these bivariate analyses. A multiple regression model that included all determinants of health was then used to operationalize the entire conceptual scheme and control for the relationships among determinants of health. The clinical importance and statistical significance of each determinant of health in the overall model was then assessed. A regression coefficient with a bootstrap confidence interval that excluded zero was considered statistically significant (i.e., P value < 0.05). To assess the degree of collinearity in the overall model, the tolerance of each independent variable was evaluated (i.e., the proportion of variance in the independent variables unexplained by the other independent variables). As a general guideline, when the tolerance of a variable is less than 0.20, collinearity may be a problem (Menard 1995). As each determinant of health had a tolerance that exceeded 0.20, collinearity in the overall model was not deemed to be problematic.

Objective Two – Contribution of Each Domain

The proportion of explained variance (i.e., R^2) in HRQL, explained by each domain, was determined from three regression models that each contained the determinants of health for their respective domains (Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, and Sources of Heterogeneities). To determine the unique contribution to the explained variance of a particular domain, the R^2 change was calculated between a model containing the other two domains and a model with all three domains. For example, to determine the unique contribution of the Stage of Life Cycle Variables, thosey variables were added to a model containing Subpopulation Partitions and Sources of Heterogeneity, and the R^2 change between the two models was calculated. The same process was used to determine the unique contributions of the Sources of Heterogeneity and Subpopulation Partitions. An R² change with an F-Statistic whose P value was less than 0.05 was considered statistically significant. Collinearity within each block was assessed in the same manner employed in the overall model and determined not to be problematic.

Weighting and Variance Estimates

The multistage stratified cluster design of the CCHS created an unequal probability of being selected for inclusion into the survey, which if unaccounted for, could bias point estimates (e.g., of regression coefficients, means, etc.) and underestimate the variance. Thus, normalized sampling weights were applied to the analysis in order to produce unbiased point estimates (Statistics Canada, 2004). Normalized sampling weights do not adjust for clustering or stratification (Statistics Canada 2004); thus, bootstrap variance estimates were used to estimate 95% confidence intervals for the regression coefficients (Rust 1996). Consistent with Statistics Canada's policies for disclosure, data pertaining to any cell with a weighted or unweighted frequency of less than five were suppressed.

RESULTS

Sample Characteristics

The average (SD) age of respondents included in the analysis was 61.6 (13.3), with an average duration of diabetes of 9.3 (9.8) years (Table 3). Heart disease and osteoarthritis were the two most common comorbidities of interest, with 20.6% of respondents affected by heart disease and 19.4% of respondents affected with osteoarthritis. Failure to complete high school was relatively common (42.4%). Only a small proportion of respondents were Aboriginals (1.8%). While approximately 7.5% of respondents reported receiving social assistance, 15.5% reported some food insecurity in the previous 12 months. Physical inactivity (64.6%) and obesity (36.4%) were prevalent in this sample. The vast majority of respondents had a regular medical doctor (96.0%), but 12.7% of the sample felt that they had unmet healthcare needs. The overall HUI3 score was 0.78 (0.26).

Missing Data

The HUI3 scores for respondents who were excluded from the analyses due to missing data on the determinants of health (n = 819) (Figure 3) were significantly lower than the overall HUI3 scores of respondents with complete data (n = 4678) (difference between groups = -0.14; 95% CI -0.17 to -0.10, P value < 0.05). The majority of differences for comparisons between respondents who had complete data on the determinants of health, but were missing data on the HUI3 (n = 76) (Figure 3) and respondents included in the analysis (n = 4678) were not statistically significant. Those who were missing HUI3 were, however, more likely to report a weak sense of belonging to the community (P value = 0.01), food insecurity in the past 12 months (P value = 0.001), heart disease (P value = 0.04), stroke (P value = 0.04) and osteoarthritis (P value = 0.02) and less likely to report being married (P value = 0.03).

Mean Centered Age

As previously explained, age was operationalized as a mean-centered variable to reduce problems with collinearity between itself and its square as a quadratic function in the regression models. Figures 4a and 4b demonstrate that mean centering had little effect on the overall nature of the nonlinear relationship between age and HRQL, i.e., the shape of the curves were basically the same, although not identical. The two quadratic equations result in predicted overall HUI3 scores that differ, on average, by approximately 0.024 units, with larger predicted differences observed for older ages. Collinearity was particularly problematic in the multiple regression analysis, where the tolerance of age and its square was 0.02 for each variable (a tolerance of less than 0.20 is a concern). In this analysis, collinearity also created problems in estimating the standard error of the age variable as evidenced by the fact that its standard error was five times higher prior to mean centering than after. Thus, it was apparent from both the bivariate and multiple regression analyses that mean centering was necessary.

OBJECTIVE ONE – DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH

Bivariate Associations

Stage of Life Cycle

All Stage of Life Cycle variables had statistically significant and clinically important bivariate associations with HRQL (Table 4). With the exception of number of medical conditions, the correlations between the Stage of Life Cycle variables and HRQL were weak. Of the Stage of Life Cycle variables, number of medical conditions was the variable that individually accounted for the most variance in HRQL. The comorbidities of interest were associated with clinically important deficits in HRQL, the largest of which were related to depression and stroke. Respondents who had the longest duration of diabetes had significantly worse HRQL than any other quartile (Table 4). The hypothesized non-linear association between age and HRQL was supported (Figure 4c). For interpretation purposes, in Figure 4c, the age variable was converted back to natural units and plotted against the predicted overall HUI3 obtained from the mean centered quadratic. The nature of the non-linear relationship between age and HRQL was interesting in that compared to respondents aged 18, HRQL was greater between the ages of 19 to 45 after which HRQL declined (Figure 4c).

Subpopulation Partitions

Weak correlations were observed between the Subpopulation Partitions and HRQL (Table 4). Food insecurity and social assistance were the Subpopulation Partitions that explained the largest proportion of variance in HRQL (6.0% and 4.0%, respectively). The largest HRQL deficits across Subpopulation Partitions were reported for respondents who reported food insecurity and receiving social assistance. A gradient was observed across level of education; respondents with less than secondary education had the largest HRQL deficits relative to respondents with university degrees (-0.11; 95% CI -0.14 to -0.07). Males reported better HRQL than females (0.06; 95% CI 0.03 to 0.08) and insulin use was associated with a clinically important deficit (-0.10; 95% CI-0.13 to -0.06).

Sources of Heterogeneity

Again, only weak correlations were observed among the determinants of health and HRQL, with relatively small proportions of variance explained by any single determinant of health. Many individual lifestyle factors had clinically important bivariate associations with HRQL. The largest deficits among the Sources of Heterogeneity were associated with high levels of stress, self-perceived unmet healthcare needs, and weak sense of belonging.

Overall Determinants of Health Framework

When the conceptual scheme was operationalized in its entirety (Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, and Sources of Heterogeneity in a single model), the magnitude of a number of the coefficients decreased significantly, but the basic patterns within each domain persisted (Table 5). Across all of the determinants of health included in the model, stroke and depression were associated with the largest deficits and were nearly four times the clinicallyimportant difference of 0.03. Clinically-important deficits were also associated with socioeconomic status (food insecurity, social assistance, and failure to complete a secondary education). Within the Sources of Heterogeneity, the largest differences between respondents were observed according to sense of belonging to the community, life stress, and self-perceived unmet healthcare needs. The variables in the conceptual scheme, as a whole, explained 36% of the variance in HRQL and had a strong association with HRQL (multiple correlation = 0.60).

OBJECTIVE TWO – CONTRIBUTION OF EACH DOMAIN

Taken together, the Stage of Life Cycle variables explained the most variance (27.0%) of the three domains and had a moderate, multiple correlation with HRQL (Models 1 through 3, Table 5). The Sources of Heterogeneity explained 16% of the variance in HRQL and also had a moderate multiple correlation with HRQL (Model 3, Table 5). The largest unique contribution to the explained variance in HRQL was that of the Stage of Life Cycle variables (15.0%), followed by Sources of Heterogeneity (6.0%) and Subpopulation Partitions (2.0%) (Table 5).

DISCUSSION

Type 2 diabetes is a chronic medical condition in which many factors potentially influence HRQL or health status. Some of these factors are disease related, but many relate to demographic, social

characteristics and health behaviors. Using population-based data from the Canadian Community Health Survey, a model was constructed of the multiple determinants of health in type 2 diabetes.

The bivariate analysis explored heterogeneities in HRQL related to each variable that was used to operationalize the Population Health Framework. While the inter-relationships among determinants of health were not considered in the bivariate analysis, these analyses did confirm the hypothesized role of a number of determinants of health in type 2 diabetes. Subsequently operationalizing the conceptual scheme as a whole allowed control of potential confounding among determinants, enabling a better assessment of the magnitude of the deficits associated with particular determinants, which is the intent of the Hertzman et al. conceptual scheme.

It was evident from the overall model that several of the comorbidities of interest (i.e., stroke and depression) were associated with the largest HRQL deficits (-0.11 for each), even after considering the impact of socioeconomic and behavioral determinants of health. The clinically-important deficits associated with comorbidities demonstrate that prevention (where possible) and management of comorbidities could be vital to preserving or improving HRQL for people with type 2 diabetes. From a clinical perspective and a broader health policy perspective, efforts at primary and secondary prevention of heart disease and stroke could have a significant impact on HRQL. Better efforts may also be needed in screening and treatment of depression in diabetes, given the magnitude of the deficit associated with this comorbidity.

When looking at the Subpopulation Partitions, the clinically-important deficits associated with the two markers of income (social assistance and food insecurity) were also of interest (-0.07 and - 0.08, respectively). Income and social status have been recognized as two of the most important determinants of health in the Canadian population (Evans 1990; Federal, Provincial and Territorial Advisory Committee on Population Health 1999). Specifically in diabetes, income is an important predictor of social functioning and mental health; thus, this observation is consistent with previous research (Glasgow 1997). It was interesting to note, however, that the two markers appeared to capture somewhat different phenomena as they were both independently associated with clinically-important deficits that reached statistical significance. While social assistance may have captured respondents with low income as intended, it is possible that food insecurity reflected the

impact of poor nutrition in diabetes on overall health, in addition to the impact of low socioeconomic status.

Education was also a clinically important variable in the multiple regression analysis, confirming that it is indeed an important determinant, even independent of its association with income (Evans 1990). A relationship between education and physical health, physical and social functioning, and mental health in diabetes has been demonstrated previously (Glasgow 1997; Rubin 1999). It has been suggested that the relationship between education and HRQL is in part attributable to the association between higher levels of education and healthier lifestyles, including refraining from smoking, higher levels of physical activity, and better access to healthy foods (Federal, Provincial and Territorial Advisory Committee on Population Health 1999). Despite controlling for a number of these factors, the relationship between education and HRQL persisted. It has been suggested with diabetes that education may also influence diabetes-related knowledge, ability to communicate with healthcare providers, treatment choices, and ability to adhere to complex self-care regimens, which in turn affect HRQL (Brown 2004). This could perhaps better explain why we found heterogeneities in HRQL according to education in type 2 diabetes.

The multiple regression analysis did reveal that a number of bivariate relationships between Subpopulation Partitions and HRQL were likely confounded. Heterogeneities in HRQL observed in the bivariate analysis according to Aboriginal Status, for example, did not persist in the overall model. This may seem counter-intuitive as Aboriginals are an ethnic group in Canada for whom disparities in health status are often observed (Health Canada 1999; Young 2000). In general, Aboriginals are more likely to rate their health as poor, and have shorter life expectancies, higher mortality rates, and higher rates of diabetes, hypertension, arthritis, and heart disease than the general Canadian population (Health Canada 1999; Young 2000). Aboriginal people with diabetes are more likely to develop macrovascular and microvascular complications and do so after shorter disease duration than the general population with diabetes (Health Canada 2000). However, controlling for comorbidities, socioeconomic status, and other behavioral determinants of health may have reduced the differences in HRQL according to this particular Subpopulation Partition.

The Sources of Heterogeneity produced interesting results. Sense of belonging to the local community and marital status were used to assess the respondents' social environment. While

marital status was not associated with HRQL in the overall model, one of the largest differences in HRQL was observed between respondents who reported a weak sense of belonging to the local community and respondents who reported a strong or somewhat strong sense of belonging. Sense of belonging has been previously found to relate to self rated health in the Canadian population (Ross 2002), where Ross considered sense of belonging to be a measure of social capital, despite the fact that it was evaluated as an individual level variable, as it was in this study. This may not be consistent with the broader concept of social capital, though there is some debate over the level at which this variable should be analyzed (Harpham 2002). Perhaps when analyzed at the individual level, sense of belonging may better reflect social integration (i.e., a measure of the degree to which individuals are socially isolated) (House 1998). Marital status has also been considered a measure of social integration (House 1998), which may explain in part, why marital status was not associated with clinically important deficits in the overall model.

Life stress was another Source of Heterogeneity where clinically-important differences were observed between respondents. Respondents who felt their lives were 'quite a bit stressful' or 'extremely stressful' experienced HRQL deficits nearly three times the clinically-important difference relative to those who felt their lives were 'not at all stressful'. Stress is recognized as a determinant of health in the general population. High levels of stress may be particularly problematic, however, for individuals with diabetes as stress is associated with poor glycemic control (Kramer 2000; Jaber 1993). This might explain the magnitude of the deficit associated with high stress levels observed in this sample of respondents with type 2 diabetes.

Two markers were used to measure access to healthcare services: having a regular medical doctor and self perceived unmet healthcare needs. The vast majority of the sample (96.0%) had regular medical doctor. The health status of the small number of respondents who did not have a regular medical doctor did not appear to suffer as a result. Having a regular medical doctor did not guarantee that healthcare needs would be met, however, as almost 13% of respondents reported unmet needs, while only 4.0% reported that they did not have a regular medical doctor. Unmet healthcare needs were associated with clinically-important deficits in HRQL. This finding is important for health policy makers to consider, given that often the reasons that patients cite for unmet healthcare need are beyond the control of the patient and clinician, such as excessive wait times and services not being available in an area (Sanmartin 2002). Unmet health care needs increased in the Canadian population between the 1995 and 2001 (Sanmartin 2002). Increasingly, features of the healthcare system are cited as the reason for these unmet needs (Sanmartin 2002).

Overall, the multiple regression results demonstrated that a broad range of determinants of health is important in type 2 diabetes, but was associated with deficits of various magnitudes. Knowing the determinants of health associated with clinically-important HRQL deficits is relevant to researchers, health policy makers, and clinicians. The strategies that are developed to deal with the epidemic level of diabetes should consider the segments of the population with diabetes that experiences the greatest burden. Given that comorbidities and low socioeconomic status were particularly burdensome, these areas may warrant particular attention from a policy perspective.

The large number of determinants of health in the multiple regression analysis and the possibility of relationships between these determinants of health created the potential for collinearity in the overall model and within each block. The failure to confirm the bivariate associations between several of the determinants of health and HRQL in the overall multiple regression model suggested that there was, indeed, some degree of collinearity between determinants of health. However, collinearity was not felt to be problematic to the extent of creating estimation problems as the tolerance of all independent variables was well above the minimally-acceptable threshold.

Of the three domains of determinants of health in the conceptual scheme, Stage of Life Cycle variables alone accounted for the largest proportion of variance in HRQL. Stage of Life Cycle was operationalized in a manner somewhat specific to diabetes as this domain included the comorbidities that occur more frequently in diabetes, as well as duration of diabetes. It is therefore not clear if Stage of Life Cycle would be the dominant domain in the general population or in other chronic diseases. Further, using cross-sectional data precludes definitively stating that the Stage of Life Cycle variables were the most important determinants of health in diabetes, as causal relationships among variables could not be assessed. For example, cross-sectional data cannot capture the fact that Aboriginals, individuals who smoke or who are sedentary may be more likely to develop comorbidities such as heart disease (Health Canada 2000; Resnick 2002). Thus, the full explanatory power of the Subpopulation Partitions and Sources of Heterogeneity may not have been captured in this analysis.

Overall, Subpopulation Partitions accounted for the least variance in HRQL and explained little unique variance in HRQL despite the fact that clinically-important differences in HRQL were noted according to insulin use and socioeconomic status (social assistance, food insecurity and education). Sources of Heterogeneity accounted for less variance than Stage of Life Cycle, but it should be pointed out that the ability to operationalize this domain was somewhat limited. While the CCHS included detailed information on individual life-style factors, it did not contain much information on the physical environment, social environment, or differential access or response to health care services. Social support scales were included, but as optional content, limiting the usefulness of these data for our analyses. Perhaps if the Sources of Heterogeneity were more fully operationalized, the domain would have explained a larger proportion of the variance. As the conceptual scheme was currently operationalized, no treatment or clinical variables were included (other than insulin). Such variables (e.g., whether a patient was treated to a target for blood glucose or blood pressure or received appropriate drug therapy) would be considered differential access of Heterogeneity and the overall explained variance by the model.

A number of study limitations should be noted in this analysis. The algorithm used to distinguish between respondents with type 1 and type 2 diabetes has not been previously validated. A number of the criteria in the algorithm have been used previously (Eurich 2004; Johnson 2002; Hahl, 2002), but the algorithm as a whole has not. The algorithm appeared to accurately classify respondents categorization of type 1 and type 2 diabetes produced by the algorithm was 10% and 90%, which is generally recognized as the distribution of type 1 and type 2 diabetes in Canada (Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Control 2002).

The cross-sectional nature of the data limited the ability to assess temporal relationships between HRQL and the determinants of health; thus, it is possible that a number of determinants of health were endogenous in the model. For example, in the analysis, social assistance (a marker of low socio-economic status) was modeled as a cause of poor HRQL. It is also possible that poor health and HRQL may cause low income, though past research has demonstrated that the effect of socioeconomic status on HRQL is the stronger relationship (Hertzman 1994; Smith 1999; McLeod 1990).

Another potential limitation was related to the accuracy of self-reported data on a number of determinants of health including medical conditions, alcohol use, BMI, duration of diabetes, and level of physical activity. Although the questions regarding medical conditions specified that the condition have been diagnosed by a health professional, there remained potential for individuals to over- or under-report any medical condition. BMI may have been subject to bias in that it was determined from self-reported height and weight. The accuracy of this data could be questionable; therefore we chose to operationalize BMI as a dichotomous variable, either above or below 30.0. As with any health behavior, questions regarding alcohol consumption may have been answered in a socially desirable manner. The validity of self-reported level of physical activity may be questionable, but it should be emphasized that the physical activity index was based on detailed responses to 47 questions on participation in specific activities and participated; however, duration of time spent in each activity may have been subject to inaccurate recall or social desirability.

Missing data were somewhat problematic. Approximately 17% of respondents were missing data leading to their exclusion from the analysis. Certain covariates (i.e., sense of belonging, physical activity, and depression) had a relatively large number of respondents with missing data. Respondents who were missing data on covariates tended to have worse HRQL. Demographic differences also existed between respondents with complete and missing HUI3 scores. Regardless, it was decided that all of the variables originally proposed be included since the intent of this analysis was to operationalize the Hertzman et al. conceptual scheme as fully as possible. Missing data could be missing for a number of reasons. If a non-proxy respondent refused to answer, the response was not imputed. Some questions were not considered appropriate for interviews completed by proxy (approximately one-third of the survey). Data were then imputed for a number of those items, but not in all instances (e.g., physical activity) as Statistics Canada did not consider some variables appropriate for imputation or had attempted to do so, but had obtained unsatisfactory results. It is not clear what impact missing data had on the analysis, but it may limit the generalizability of the results.

In light of these limitations, the strengths of this analysis should also be noted. The determinants of health in type 2 diabetes were modelled using a large sample, representative of 98% of the

Canadian population. Further, we used a broad framework, rather than limiting our analysis to medical and disease-related factors. The framework facilitated the inclusion of a number of variables that were associated with clinically-important HRQL deficits; sense of belonging and life stress, in particular. Further, including multiple domains of determinants of health, confirmirmed that previously detected relationships, such as those seen between HRQL and comorbidities or insulin use were not merely confounded by socioeconomic or behavioral factors. A final strength of this analysis was the use of the HUI3 as the measure of HRQL, a measure that we have previously shown to have construct validity in this population (Maddigan 2003a; Maddigan 2004).

CONCLUSIONS

Overall the analysis confirmed that many of the determinants of health specified in the Population Health Framework were indeed important in type 2 diabetes. Clinically-important heterogeneities in HRQL were observed for people with diabetes and stroke or depression, emphasizing the importance preventing and managing comorbidities and complications in type 2 diabetes. Social and behavioral determinants of health (socioeconomic status, life stress, and sense of belonging) were also important in type 2 diabetes, however, demonstrating that more than purely medical factors impact the health of individuals with type 2 diabetes. Employing a Population Health Framework, operationalized with the broad determinants of health it encompasses, is an important and feasible approach to understanding HRQL in type 2 diabetes.

REFERENCE LIST

- 1. Aalto AM, Uutela A, Aro AR. Health related quality of life among insulin-dependent diabetics: disease-related and psychosocial correlates. Patient Education and Counseling. 1997; 30:215-225.
- 2. Anderson RJ, Freedland KE, Clouse RE, Lustman PJ. The prevalence of comorbid depression in adults with diabetes: a meta-analysis. Diabetes Care. 2001; 24:1069-1078.
- 3. Austin PC. A Comparison of Methods for Analyzing Health-Related Quality-of-Life Measures. Value Health. 2002; 5:329-337.
- 4. Beland Y. Canadian community health survey--methodological overview. Health Reports/Statistics Canada. 2002; 13:9-14.
- Brown AF, Ettner SL, Piette J et al. Socioeconomic position and health among persons with diabetes mellitus: a conceptual framework and review of the literature. Epidemiological Reviews. 2004; 26:63-77.
- 6. Camacho F, Anderson RT, Bell RA et al. Investigating correlates of health related quality of life in a low-income sample of patients with diabetes. Quality of Life Research. 2002; 11:783-796.
- Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Control. Diabetes in Canada, Second Edition. 2002. Health Canada.
- 8. Coffey JT, Brandle M, Zhou H et al. Valuing health-related quality of life in diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2002; 25:2238-2243.
- 9. Crimmins EM. Mortality and health in human life spans. Experimental Gerontology. 2001; 36:885-897.
- de Visser CL, Bibo HJ, Groenier KH, de Visser W, Jong Meyboom-de B. The influence of cardiovascular disease on quality of life in type 2 diabetics. Quality of Life Research. 2002; 11:249-261.
- 11. Eurich DT, Majumdar SR, Tsuyuki RT, Johnson JA. Reduced mortality associated with the use of ACE inhibitors in patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2004; 27:1330-1334.
- 12. Evans RG, Stoddart GL. Producing health, consuming health care. Social Science & Medicine. 1990; 31:1347-1363.
- 13. Federal, Provincial and Territorial Advisory Committee on Population Health. Towards a Healthy Future: Second Report on the Health of Canadians. Available at: http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hppb/phdd/report/toward/report.html. 1999.

- 14. Feeny D, Furlong W, Boyle M, Torrance GW. Multi-attribute health status classification systems. Health Utilities Index. Pharmacoeconomics. 1995; 7:490-502.
- 15. Feeny D, Furlong W, Torrance GW et al. Multiattribute and single-attribute utility functions for the health utilities index mark 3 system. Medical Care. 2002; 40:113-128.
- Glasgow RE, Ruggiero L, Eakin EG, Dryfoos J, Chobanian L. Quality of life and associated characteristics in a large national sample of adults with diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1997; 20:562-567.
- 17. Goldney RD, Phillips PJ, Fisher LJ, Wilson DH. Diabetes, depression, and quality of life: a population study. Diabetes Care. 2004; 27:1066-1070.
- Grootendorst P, Feeny D, Furlong W. Health Utilities Index Mark 3: evidence of construct validity for stroke and arthritis in a population health survey. Medical Care. 2000; 38:290-299.
- 19. Hahl J, Hamalainen H, Sintonen H, Simell T, Arinen S, Simell O. Health-related quality of life in type 1 diabetes without or with symptoms of long-term complications. Quality of Life Research. 2002; 11:427-436.
- Hanninen J, Takala J, Keinanen-Kiukaanniemi S. Quality of life in NIDDM patients assessed with the SF-20 questionnaire. Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice. 1998; 42:17-27.
- 21. Harpham T, Grant E, Thomas E. Measuring social capital within health surveys: key issues. Health Policy and Planning. 2002; 17:106-111.
- Health Canada. A Second Diagnostic on the Health of First Nations and Inuit People in Canada. Available at:<u>http://www.hcsc.gc.ca/fnihb/cp/publications/second_diagnostic_fni.htm</u>. Accessed September 15, 2003. 1999.
- 23. Health Canada. Diabetes among Aboriginal people in Canada: The evidence. Available at:<u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/fnihb-dgspni/fnihb/cp/adi/publications/the_evidence.pdf</u>. Accessed September 15, 2003. 2000.
- 24. Health Canada. Population Health Approach. Available at:<u>www.hc-gc.ca/hppb/phdd/docs/common/appendix_b.html</u>. Accessed October 26, 2004. 2002.
- 25. Health Canada. Responding to the challenge of diabetes in Canada. First report of the National Diabetes Surveillance System (NDSS). 2003. Ottawa., Health Canada.
- 26. Health Canada. Health risk classification according to body mass index (BMI). Available at: <u>http://www.hc-sc.gc.ca/hpfb-dgpsa/onpp-bppn/cg_quick-reference_table1_e.html</u>. Accessed: September 15, 2003. 2004.

- 27. Hertzman C, Frank J, Evans R. Heterogeneities in health status and the determinants of population health. In: Evans R, Barer M, Marmore T, eds. Why are some people healthy and others not? The determinants of health of populations. New York: Aldine De Gruyter, 1994, 93-132.
- 28. Horsman J, Furlong W, Feeny D, Torrance G. The Health Utilities Index (HUI(R)): concepts, measurement properties and applications. Health Quality of Life Outcomes. 2003; 1:54.
- 29. House JS, Landis KR, Umberson D. Social relationships and health. Science. 1998; 241:540-544.
- Jaber LA, Lewis NJ, Slaughter RL, Neale AV. The effect of stress on glycemic control in patients with type II diabetes during glyburide and glipizide therapy. Journal of Clinical Pharmacology. 1993; 33:239-245.
- 31. Jacobson AM, de Groot M, Samson JA. The evaluation of two measures of quality of life in patients with type I and type II diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1994; 17:267-274.
- 32. James R, Young TK, Mustard CA, Blanchard J. The health of Canadians with diabetes. Health Reports. 1997; 9:47-52.
- 33. Johnson JA, Majumdar SR, Simpson SH, Toth EL. Decreased mortality associated with the use of metformin compared with sulfonylurea monotherapy in type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2002; 25:2244-2248.
- 34. Keinanen-Kiukaanniemi S, Ohinmaa A, Pajunpaa H, Koivukangas P. Health related quality of life in diabetic patients measured by the Nottingham Health Profile. Diabetic Medicine. 1996; 13:382-388.
- Klein BE, Klein R, Moss SE. Self-rated health and diabetes of long duration. The Wisconsin Epidemiologic Study of Diabetic Retinopathy. Diabetes Care. 1998; 21:236-240.
- Kramer JR, Ledolter J, Manos GN, Bayless ML. Stress and metabolic control in diabetes mellitus: methodological issues and an illustrative analysis. Annals of Behavioral Medicine. 2000; 22:17-28.
- 37. Liebl A, Neiss A, Spannheimer A et al. Complications, co-morbidity, and blood glucose control in type 2 diabetes mellitus patients in Germany--results from the CODE-2 study. Experimental and clinical endocrinology & diabetes. 2002; 110:10-16.
- 38. Lloyd A, Sawyer W, Hopkinson P. Impact of long-term complications on quality of life in patients with type 2 diabetes not using insulin. Value in Health. 2001; 4:392-400.

- 39. Maddigan SL, Majumdar SR, Toth EL, Feeny DH, Johnson JA. Health-related quality of life deficits associated with varying degrees of disease severity in type 2 diabetes. Health Quality of Life Outcomes. 2003; 1:78.
- 40. Maddigan SL, Feeny DH, Johnson JA. A comparison of the Health Utilities Indices Mark 2 and Mark 3 in type 2 diabetes. Medical Decision Making. 2003a; 23:489-501.
- 41. Maddigan SL, Johnson JA. Emotion, Pain and Overall HRQL Deficits Associated with Co-morbidities in Type 2 Diabetes.[abstract]. Quality of Life Research. 2003b; 12:763.
- 42. Maddigan SL, Feeny DH, Johnson JA. Construct validity of the RAND-12 and Health Utilities Index Mark 2 and Mark 3 in type 2 diabetes. Quality of Life Research. 2004; 13:435-448.
- 43. Maddigan SL, Feeny DH, Johnson JA. Health-related quality of life deficits associated with diabetes and comorbidities in a national population health survey. Quality of Life Research. 2005; 14:1311-1320.
- 44. McLeod JD, Kessler R.C. Socioeconomic status differences in vulnerabilities to undesireable life events. Journal of Health and Social Behavior. 1990; 31:162-172.
- 45. Menard S. Applied logistic regression analysis. Thousand Oaks: Sage, 1995.
- 46. Patten SB, Brandon-Christie J, Devji J, Sedmak B. Performance of the composite international diagnostic interview short form for major depression in a community sample. Chronic Diseases in Canada. 2000; 21: 68-72.
- 47. Pedhazur EJ. Multiple Regression in Behavioral Research, 3rd Ed. Toronto: Harcourt Brace & Company Canada, Ltd., 1997.
- 48. Petterson T, Lee P, Hollis S, Young B, Newton P, Dornan T. Well-being and treatment satisfaction in older people with diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1998; 21:930-935.
- 49. Post PN, Stiggelbout AM, Wakker PP. The utility of health states after stroke: a systematic review of the literature. Stroke. 2001; 32:1425-1429.
- 50. Redekop WK, Koopmanschap MA, Stolk RP, Rutten GE, Wolffenbuttel BH, Niessen LW. Health-related quality of life and treatment satisfaction in Dutch patients with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2002; 25:458-463.
- 51. Resnick HE, Howard BV. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease. Annual Review of Medicine. 2002; 53:245-267.
- Ross N. Community belonging and health. Health Reports/Statistics Canada. 2002; 13:33-39.
- 53. Rubin RR, Peyrot M. Quality of life and diabetes. Diabetes Metabolism Research and Reviews. 1999; 15:205-218.

- 54. Rust KF, Rao JN. Variance estimation for complex surveys using replication techniques. Statistical Methods in Medical Research. 1996; 5:283-310.
- 55. Sanmartin C, Houle C, Tremblay S, Berthelot JM. Changes in unmet health care needs. Health Reports/Statistics Canada. 2002; 13:15-21.
- 56. Shields M, Tremblay S. The health of Canada's communities. Health Reports/Statistics Canada. 2002; 13:1-23.
- 57. Simpson SH, Corabian P, Jacobs P, Johnson JA. The cost of major comorbidity in people with diabetes mellitus. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2003; 168:1661-1667.
- 58. Smith JP. Healthy bodies and thick wallets: the dual relation between health and economic status. The Journal of Economic Perspectives. 1999; 13:145-166.
- 59. Statistics Canada. Methodology of the Canadian Labour Force Survey (Catalogue 71-526-XPB). 1998. Ottawa, Minister of Industry.
- 60. Statistics Canada. CCHS Cycle 1.1, Public Use Microdata File Documentation. 2004.
- Sturmer T, Brenner H, Brenner RE, Gunther KP. Non-insulin dependent diabetes mellitus (NIDDM) and patterns of osteoarthritis. The Ulm osteoarthritis study. Scandinavian Journal of Rheumatology. 2001; 30:169-171.
- 62. Tabaei BP, Shill-Novak J, Brandle M, Burke R, Kaplan RM, Herman WH. Glycemia and the quality of well-being in patients with diabetes. Quality of Life Research. 2004; 13:1153-1161.
- 63. Tengs TO, Lin TH. A meta-analysis of quality-of-life estimates for stroke. Pharmacoeconomics. 2003; 21:191-200.
- 64. Wandell PE, Tovi J. The quality of life of elderly diabetic patients. Journal of Diabetes Complications. 2000; 14:25-30.
- 65. Young TK, Reading J, Elias B, O'Neil JD. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in Canada's first nations: status of an epidemic in progress. Canadian Medical Association Journal. 2000; 163:561-566.

Stage of Life Cycle	Subpopulation Partitions	Sources of Heterogeneities
Perinatal : preterm to 1 year	Socioeconomic status	Individual life-style
Misadventure: 1 to 44 years	Ethnicity/migration	Physical environment
Chronic disease: 45 to 75 years	Geographic	Social environment
Senescence: 75 years or older	Male/Female	Differential access or response to health care services
	Special Populations ^A	Reverse Causality
		Differential susceptibility

Table 1: Conceptual Scheme for Operationalizing the Population Health Framework

A Special populations include groups not defined by one of the other subpopulation partitions (i.e., socioeconomic status, ethnicity migration, geographic location, and sex), but who share a particular characteristic that is related to patterns in health status.

Variable	Operationalization in the Analysis	Reference category
Stage of Life Cycle		
Age	Continuous – Mean Centered Quadratic	Not applicable
Heart Disease	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No heart disease
Depression	Categorical –Dichotomous dummy	No depression
Osteoarthritis	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No Osteoarthritis
Stroke	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No History of Stroke
Number of Other Medical Conditions	Continuous – Linear	
Duration of Diabetes	Categorical – Three dummy variables	Longer than 13 years
Subpopulation Partitions		-
Socioeconomic Status		
Education	Categorical – Three dummy variables	College or University Degree
Social Assistance	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Not receiving social assistance
Food Insecurity	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No food insecurity
Ethnicity	-	
Aboriginal Status	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Non-aboriginal
Male/Female	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Male
Geographic Location		
Rural versus Urban	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Urban
Special Populations		
Insulin User	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Not using insulin
Sources of Heterogeneities		
Individual Life-Style		
Body Mass Index (BMI)	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	BMI less than 30.0
Smoking status	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Non-smoker
Alcohol Use	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Not a heavy drinker
Physical Activity	Categorical – Two dummy variables	Inactive
Stress	Continuous – Two dummy variables	Not at all stressful
Physical Environment		
Smoking in house	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Family member does not smoke in house
Social Environment		TT 1
Sense of belonging	Continuous – Three dummy variables	Weak
Marital Status	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	Not Married
Differential Access or Response to		
Health Care Services		
Regular medical doctor	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No regular medical doctor
Unmet Medical Need	Categorical – Dichotomous dummy	No Unmet needs

Table 2: Independent Variables and Their Operationalization in the Conceptual Scheme

Table 3:	: Demograp	hic Chara	cteristics of	f Analysis	Sample
	· · · · · · · · ·				

	N=4678
Stage of Life Cycle	
Age – Mean (SD)	61.6 (13.3)
Duration of Diabetes – Mean (SD)	9.3 (9.8)
Median (Interquartile Range)	6.0 (2.0-13.0)
Number of Medical Conditions ^A – Mean (SD)	2.7 (1.7)
Has Osteoarthritis (% Yes)	19.4
Suffers the Effects of Stroke (% Yes)	4.8
Has Heart Disease (% Yes)	20.6
Predicted Probability of Depression > 0.90 - %	7.2
Subnonulation Partitions	
Sex $-(\% \text{ Male})$	51.7
Level of Education - %	51.7
Less than secondary	42.4
Secondary graduation	16.3
Some post-secondary college trade school	29.3
University degree	12.0
Aboriginal Status $= (\% \text{ Ves})$	1 8
Some Food Inscourity (9/ Vos)	1.0
Social Assistance (% Yes)	7.5
Social Assistance – (70 res)	10.2
Kurai Geographic Location – ($\frac{7}{6}$ Kurai)	19.5
Insulin $Ose - (\% Yes)$	15.5
Sources of Heterogeneity	
Current Smoking Status – (% Current Smoker)	19.0
Heavy Drinkers – (% Yes)	6.9
BMI > 30.0 - (% Yes)	36.4
Physical Activity Index	
Active	14.5
Moderately Active	20.9
Inactive	64.6
Life Stress - %	
Not at all stressful	21.1
Not very stressful/a bit stressful	55.9
Quite a bit/extremely stressful	23.0
Family Member Smokes Inside House – (% Yes)	24.5
Marital Status – (% Married)	67.7
Sense of Belonging to the Community - %	
Strong	22.5
Somewhat strong	38.1
Somewhat weak	24.1
Weak	15 3
Regular Medical Doctor $-(\% \text{ Ves})$	96.0
Self-Perceived Unmet Healthcare Needs	12 7
Sen-reference Onnet Heattheart Netus	12.7
Health Utilities Index Mark 3 – Mean (SD)	0.78 (0.26)

A Number of medical conditions other than stroke, heart disease, osteoarthritis or depression

		95% CI Lower	95% CI Upper	R	R^{2}_{adi}
	b	Limit	Limit		auj
Stage of Life Cycle					
Age ^A				0.14	0.02
Age	-0.003*	-0.004	-0.002		
Age ²	-0.0001*	-0.0001	-0.00004		
Osteoarthritis	-0.13*	-0.16	-0.10	0.20	0.04
Stroke	-0.21*	-0.27	-0.15	0.17	0.03
Heart Disease	-0.14*	-0.17	-0.11	0.21	0.05
Depression	-0.22*	-0.27	-0.17	0.21	0.05
Number of Medical Conditions ^B	-0.07*	-0.07	-0.06	0.43	0.19
Duration of Diabetes ^C				0.17	0.03
Less than 2.0 years	0.10*	0.06	0.13		
2.0 years to 6.0 years	0.12*	0.09	0.15		
6.0 years to 13.0 years	0.07*	0.04	0.10		
13.0 years or longer	-	-	-		
Subpopulation Partitions					
Level of Education ^D				0.15	0.02
Less than secondary	-0.11*	-0.14	-0.07		
Secondary graduation	-0.05*	-0.09	-0.01		
Some post-secondary, college, trade school	-0.04*	-0.08	-0.01		
University degree	-	-	-		
Food Insecurity	-0.18*	-0.21	-0.15	0.25	0.06
Social Assistance	-0.21*	-0.26	-0.16	0.21	0.04
Aboriginal Status	-0.05	-0.12	0.02	0.03	0.01
Rural Geographic Location	0.004	-0.02	0.03	0.01	0.00
Male	0.06*	0.03	0.08	0.11	0.01
Insulin Use	-0.10*	-0.13	-0.06	0.13	0.02
Sources of Heterogeneity					
Current Smoker	-0.05*	-0.08	-0.02	0.08	0.01
Heavy Drinker	0.03*	-0.01	0.07	0.03	0.0
BMI > 30.0	-0.06*	-0.08	-0.04	0.11	0.01
Physical Activity Index ^E				0.20	0.04
Active	0.11*	0.08	0.14		
Moderately Active	0.11*	0.09	0.13		
Inactive	-	-	-		
Life Stress ^F				0.22	0.05
Not at all stressful	-	-	-		
Not very stressful/a bit stressful	-0.02*	-0.05	-0.0006		
Quite a bit/extremely stressful	-0.15*	-0.19	-0.12		
Family Member Smokes Inside House	-0.05*	-0.08	-0.02	0.08	0.01
Married	0.08*	0.05	0.10	0.13	0.02
Sense of Belonging to the Community ^G				0.19	0.04
Strong	0.14*	0.10	0.19		
Somewhat strong	0.14*	0.10	0.18		
Somewhat weak	0.09*	0.05	0.13		
Weak	-	-	-		
Regular Medical Doctor	-0.04	-0.09	0.01	0.03	0.00
Self-Perceived Unmet Healthcare Needs	-0.18*	-0.22	-0.15	0.23	0.05

Table 4: Bivariate Associations between Determinants of Health and HRQL (N=4678)

*P value < 0.05 (Significance based on bootstrap variance estimate); A Age was operationalized as a mean-centered quadratic ($b_1(age-61.55) + b_2(age-61.55)^2$); thus, bivariate analysis included both (age-61.55) + $b_2(age-61.55)^2$; B Number of medical conditions other than stroke, heart disease, osteoarthritis or depression; C The bivariate analysis for duration of diabetes included three dummy variables to represent the first three quartiles of duration; the fourth quartile of duration was the reference category (i.e. greater than 13.0 years).; D The bivariate analysis for education included three dummy variables for the lower levels of education; college or university degree was the reference category.; E The bivariate analysis for life stress, dummy variables were used to represent not very stressful/a bit stressful and quite a bit/extremely stressful; not at all stressful was the reference category.; G The bivariate analysis for sense of belonging to the community included three dummy variables to represent strong, somewhat strong, and somewhat weak; weak was the reference category.

	Model 1 (Stage of Life Cycle)	Model 2 (Subpopulation Partitions)	Model 3 (Sources of Heterogeneity)	Model 4 (Overall model)
Stage of Life Cycle				,
Age ^A				
Age	-0.001*			-0.003*
Age ²	-0.0001*			-0.0001*
Osteoarthritis	-0.08*			-0.06*
Stroke	-0.14*			-0.11*
Heart Disease	-0.07*			-0.05*
Depression	-0.16*			-0.11*
Number of Medical Conditions ^B	-0.05*			-0.04*
Duration of Diabetes ^C				
Less than 2.0 years	0.05*			0.03*
2.0 years to 6.0 years	0.07*			0.04*
6.0 years to 13.0 years	0.02*			0.01
13.0 years or longer	-			-
Subpopulation Partitions				
Level of Education ^D				
Less than secondary		-0.09*		-0.04*
Secondary graduation		-0.03		-0.03
Some post-secondary, college, trade school		-0.04*		-0.02
University degree		-		-
Food Insecurity		-0.13*		-0.08*
Social Assistance		-0.12*		-0.07*
Aboriginal Status		0.02		-0.01
Rural Geographic Location		0.00		0.00
Male		0.03*		-0.01
Insulin Use		-0.08*		-0.04*
Sources of Heterogeneity				
Current Smoker			-0.01	-0.02
Heavy Drinker			0.04*	-0.01
BMI > 30.0			-0.04*	-0.03*
Physical Activity Index ^E				
Active			0.08*	0.06*
Moderately Active			0.09*	0.06*
Inactive			-	-
Life Stress ^r				
Not at all stressful			-	-
Not very stressful/a bit stressful			-0.02	-0.02
Quite a bit/extremely stressful			-0.11*	-0.08*
Family Member Smokes Inside House			-0.01	0.01
Married			0.06*	0.00
Sense of Belonging to the Community			0.444	0.001
Strong			0.11*	0.09*
Somewhat strong			0.11*	0.08*
Somewhat weak			0.07*	0.05*
Weak			-	-
Regular Medical Doctor			-0.06*	-0.01
Sen-Perceived Unmet Healthcare Needs	D (77	D 0 00	-0.14*	-0.08*
	R=0.52	R=0.33	R=0.40	R=0.60
Variance Explained by Domain Alone	R ² adj=0.27	$R_{adj}^2 = 0.11$	$R_{adj}^2 = 0.16$	$R_{adj}^2 = 0.36$
Unique Variance Explained by Domain ^H	$R^2 = 0.15$	$R^2 = 0.02$	$R^2 = 0.06$	

Table 5: Unstandardized Regression Coefficients for Each Domain Alone and Overall Model (N=4678)

* P value < 0.05 (Significance based on bootstrap variance estimate); A Age was operationalized as a mean centered quadratic ($b_1(age-61.55) + b_2(age-61.55)^2$); B Number of medical conditions other than stroke, heart disease, osteoarthritis or depression; C Duration of diabetes > 13 years was the reference category; D College or university degree was the reference category. E Inactive was the reference category; F Not at all stressful was the reference category; G Weak was the reference category; H For example, R² change when Stage of Life Cycle variables are added to a model containing Subpopulation Partitions and Sources of Heterogeneity

Figure 1: Relationship between Stage of Life Cycle, Subpopulation Partitions, Sources of Heterogeneity



Stage of the Life Cycle

Figure 2: Algorithm for Differentiating between Individuals with Type 1 and Type 2 Diabetes





A Percentage represents the weighted population percentage based upon respondents who could be categorized as having type 1 or type 2 diabetes.

Figure 4a: Nonlinear Bivariate Association between Age and HRQL Prior to Mean Centering







A Mean Centered Age = Age minus 61.55



Figure 4c: Bivariate Association between Age and Predicted Overall HUI3 Scores from Mean Centered Quadratic

Appendix 1 CIAR Population Health Framework¹



¹ Evans RG, Stoddart GL. Producing health, consuming health care. Social Science and Medicine 1990; 31: 1347-63.

Attribute	Level	Utility ^A	Level Description
Vision	1	1.00	Able to see well enough to read ordinary newsprint and recognize a friend
	2	0.05	on the other side of the street, without glasses or contact lenses
	2	0.95	Able to see well enough to read ordinary newsprint and recognize a friend
	2	0.72	on the other side of the street, but with glasses
	3	0.73	Able to read ordinary newsprint with or without glasses but unable to
	4	0.50	recognize a friend on the other side of the street, even with glasses
	4	0.59	Able to recognize a friend on the other side of the street with or without
	-	0.20	glasses but unable to read ordinary newsprint even with glasses
	3	0.38	Unable to read ordinary newsprint and unable to recognize a friend on the
	(0.00	other side of the street, even with glasses
	6	0.00	Unable to see at all
Hearing	1	1.00	Able to hear what is said in a group conversation with at least three other
			people, without a hearing aid
	2	0.86	Able to hear what is said in a conversation with one other person in a quiet
			room without a hearing aid, but requires a hearing aid to hear what is said
			in a group conversation with at least three other people
	3	0.71	Able to hear what is said in a conversation with one other person in a quiet
			room with a hearing aid and able to hear what is said in a group
			conversation with at least three other people with a hearing aid
	4	0.48	Able to hear what is said in a conversation with one other person in a quiet
			room without a hearing aid, but unable to hear what is said in a group
			conversation with at least three other people even with a hearing aid
	5	0.32	Able to hear what is said in a conversation with one other person in a quiet
			room with a hearing aid, but unable to hear what is said in a group
			conversation with at least three other people even with a hearing aid
	6	0.00	Unable to hear at all
Speech	1	1.00	Able to be understood completely when speaking with strangers or friends
-	2	0.82	Able to be understood partially when speaking with strangers but able to
			be understood completely when speaking with people who know the
			respondent well
	3	0.67	Able to be understood partially when speaking with strangers or people
			who know the respondent well
	4	0.41	Unable to be understood when speaking with strangers but able to be
			understood partially by people who know the respondent well
	5	0.00	Unable to be understood when speaking to other people (or unable to
			speak at all)
Ambulation	1	1.00	Able to walk around the neighborhood without difficulty and without
			walking equipment
	2	0.83	Able to walk around the neighborhood with difficulty, but does not
			require walking equipment or the help of another person
	3	0.67	Able to walk around the neighborhood with walking equipment, but
			without the help of another person
	4	0.36	Able to walk only short distances with walking equipment and requires a
			wheelchair to get around the neighborhood
	5	0.16	Unable to walk alone, even with walking equipment; able to walk short
		-	distances with the help of another person, and requires a wheelchair to get
			around the neighborhood
	6	0.00	Cannot walk at all

Appendix 2
HUI3 Health Status Classification System

Dexterity	1	1.00	Full use of two hands and ten fingers
	2	0.88	Limitations in the use of hands or fingers, but does not require special tools
			or help of another person
	3	0.73	Limitations in the use of hands or fingers, is independent with use of special
			tools (does not require the help of another person)
	4	0.45	Limitations in the use of hands or fingers, requires the help of another
			person for some tasks (not independent even with the use of special tools)
	5	0.20	Limitations in the use of hands or fingers, requires the help of another
			person for most tasks (not independent even with the use of special tools)
	6	0.00	Limitations in the use of hands or fingers, requires the help of another
			person for all tasks (not independent even with the use of special tools)
Emotion	1	1.00	Happy and interested in life
	2	0.91	Somewhat happy
	3	0.73	Somewhat unhappy
	4	0.33	Very unhappy
	5	0.00	So unhappy that life is not worthwhile
Cognition	1	1.00	Able to remember most things, think clearly and solve day to day problems
	2	0.86	Able to remember most things, but have a little difficulty when trying to
			think and solve day to day problems
	3	0.92	Somewhat forgetful, but able to think clearly and solve day to day problems
	4	0.70	Somewhat forgetful, and have a little difficulty when trying to think or solve
			day to day problems
	5	0.32	Very forgetful, and have great difficulty when trying to think and or solve
			day to day problems
	6	0.00	Unable to remember anything at all, and unable to think or solve day to day
			problems
Pain	1	1.00	Free of pain and discomfort
	2	0.92	Mild to moderate pain that prevents no activities
	3	0.77	Moderate pain that prevents a few activities
	4	0.48	Moderate to severe pain that prevents some activities
	5	0.00	Severe pain that prevents most activities

Source: http://www.fcs.mcmaster.ca/hug/index.htm A Single Attribute Utility Score